
12 Stirling
January 24, 2018

Condo Board Meeting minutes

Yawar did not attend this meeting. Steven did attend. We were not informed of this change 
before the meeting, or given any reason.

 Agenda correction – In section 98, it’s condo 102, not 103, that added awnings which 
are fixed to the outside of the building. Yawar was supposed to correct the grammar in 
his 1st draft; CIM needs to finalize! Becky did add the 1st draft to the back of today’s 
agenda package, but it hasn’t been corrected.  Besides grammar errors, the correct 
specs need to be added before it goes to the lawyer. As a point of interest, when a 
condo sells there is a form called a Status Certificate , which states all relevant 
information (such as this addition by an owner to the communal part of the building 
structure), & it is the ongoing responsibility for the owner of the condo. 

 “Other” issues :  2 requests from MH
 The Board asked if fiscal year end has been moved to January 31st. Yawar says Neil with 

BDO, will confirm. At this point, even though we’ve requested this year end change 
since last April, CIM has not acted to make the change. Steven emailed Becky during the 
meeting. (NB: Two weeks later, I have not heard a confirmation that the yearend date is 
January 31st.)

 Where is the Turnover Audit? Did CIM give BDO the information Neil has been 
requesting for months?

 Daniel suggests we finalize HVAC maintenance with Zeek in our new fiscal year. Daniel 
will confirm with Zeek. This will cover the annual maintenance work of all machinery in 
12 Stirling, including HVAC systems in each condo. It will not cover other work required 
in individual units throughout the year. NB: Two garage heaters are not working.

 Schindler already made their 1st visit for 2018, spending approximately (only) 20 minutes 
in total work time.

 The final version of the Performance Audit has to be received by MH tomorrow (January 
25th)! The draft had a few small errors (which were sent for correction to Eli at BLP the 
evening of the 24th): i) page 14, Stirling Ave side balconies are over parking spaces, not 
storage spaces; ii) Stirling is spelt with an “e”; iii) Appendix D (Deficiencies Tracking 
Summary) is not included in the draft accompanying today’s agenda. It will be in the 
final report to be sent tomorrow. And 2 related questions: iv) When can we expect the 
Reserve Fund Study? (BLP was waiting for the elevator inspection report & expect to 
have the draft of the Reserve Fund out next week.) v) Who is responsible for getting the 
final building drawings from MH? (MH is responsible for submitting the final drawings.) 
Steven suggested we have a meeting with MH, CIM, & the Condo Board.

Prep for AGM
 We need the Turnover Audit & the Reserve Fund Study to finalize the budget
 Was BDO requested to do the Year 1 Audit? Steven will contact Neil to see if we 

only contracted for the Turnover Audit, or both audits. This Yearend Audit will have 
MH paying wherever they underestimated on the budget presented to 12 Stirling 
owners.



 Owners need to receive the package within 15 days of the AGM; 35 days from when 
the AGM date is scheduled. Include a Proxy Form, location, state who wants to stay 
on the board for another term.

 At the AGM the Condo Board president takes other owners through a review of the 
annual report. Treasurer Report is reviewed. The Auditor presents the financial 
statements & then they leave the meeting. Owners vote on whether to re-hire the 
Auditor for year 2. Vote for any new board members. Open session: questions & 
answers on any topics pertaining to the common elements.

Monthly Financial Report with changes from Yawar’s estimates
 Gas was under budgeted; 1 month is $1,192. Since only 2 of the 4 gas heaters in the 

garage are working, some investigation to find out why the charges are so high, should 
happen.

 Ron asked to speak directly with the CIM accountant. Steven emailed Olesea Axentii 
during this meeting & cc’d Ron, to put him in touch. Ron had questions from reviewing 
the accounts & billings. e.g. What is the 3rd line Bell is charging to 12 Stirling?

 Daniel asked to know what the process is, for paying a bill? : Scanned & coded in 
payables; approved, or changed; recorded, cheques issued, signed, & mailed. Daniel 
asked what had happened to the electronic approval? Steven said we’d have to change 
to RBC. We bank with TD currently.

 When we changed the name from MH to 10009 Corp, we had to pay $500. Ron is to find 
out from Enbridge when the $500 will be reimbursed.

 The new projected annual budget was reviewed for 2018. Board members agreed to 
explain the changes to other owners before condo fee increases took place. We asked 
that condo fees will be increased in March. The budget was unanimously approved by 
the board. CIM is to correct their earlier version, & send it out to other owners. There is 
a 38% increase.

“Other” business – 2 requests from MH
A) The site plan approved by the city has the tower building 4’ from the 103 terrace at the 

closest point. MH wants to move the whole tower structure 2.5’ closer to Scott which 
involves city property & will reduce the effect of staging, which the city planners want 
on a tower structure. Ken asked for our support in getting the city’s approval.

B)  MH is required to install sprinkler systems for the column of windows that are less than 
8’ from 12 Stirling, because of the danger of windows exploding in a fire & spreading to 
12 Stirling. Ken is asking if we can agree that we will never build anywhere in the space 
that will be under 8’ away. The space is a wedge of the 103 terrace that goes down in 
the ground & up in the air.

    When Daniel asked what 12 Stirling would get in return, the answer was - nothing.
    All owners will be asked to give their opinion.

Our next board meeting will be immediately following the availability of the financial report. 
CIM does reporting by the 20th of each month. After that, we will go after the overage from the 
MH budget deficit that will be defined in the Audits.


